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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Caddington Sports and Social Club on 13th September 2021

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, S Smith, A Goodyear, V Malone, A Palmer, 
H Palmer, R Catford, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllrs K Collins & E Perry, 9 members of public
Public participation: 
Resident complained youths are playing football in Rushmore Park MUGA from 2am to 3am as lights are coming on.
Cllr Tomlin advised electrician had recently reset timer and lights should now switch off from 10pm and not come on again until dusk, only when activated by motion sensor. Resident will check and advise Clerk if any further issues. If there are any anti-social behaviour issues, resident will advise Clerk as CCTV footage can be passed to Police for investigation.
Resident queried what is happening with Brick Kiln land, Chaul End Road. Cllr A Palmer advised there are 2 plots under different ownership. One plot at rear has an enforcement notice issued by Central Beds Council which land owner is appealing. Other plot has a permitted newly built bungalow up for sale and owner has built a bund to hide land behind.

What is happening with Cricketer’s Pub? Parish Council have not heard any official information but are aware there are many rumours and speculation in the village.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

All members in attendance.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell declared an interest in payments for authorisation.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 12th July 2021 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
CBC assets manager Joe Welch meeting with Heathfield Friends 20th September to discuss re-opening of the Centre.
CBC planning enforcement advised there are no enforcement issues at Hillcrest Mobile Home Park as these are replacement homes. They are continuing to monitor sites at Chaul End Road.
Lisa Cleevely from Bear Bootcamp fitness has sent a copy of public liability and professional indemnity insurance cover. Classes at Rushmore Park will be held from 2nd October & run every Saturday morning from 9 to 11am.
Cllr Tomlin advised CCTV is now fully operational and Highways have completed Hyde Road layby and road markings in front of shops on Manor Road.
 
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 5 offences reported in July and 13 in August. 
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats and CaddWatch report. StreetWatch are now teaming up with Dogwatch and patrol weekly. SpeedWatch have held 3 sessions.  One was a training session at Caddington Woods and other two were on Dunstable Road (4 vehicles reported) and Chaul End Road (10 vehicles reported)
Cllr Tomlin advised he was on CaddWatch patrol recently and recovered a stolen bike which was reunited with owner.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Perry advised work has been started on the new medical hub in Dunstable. 
Green bins are not being emptied due to lack of HGV drivers. CBC are prioritising black and orange bin collections under statutory duty. Hopeful that green bins will be emptied by Christmas and will start earlier if possible. Tidy Tip accepts gardens waste by appointment and plenty of slots are available. Councillors commented that not everyone wishes to put garden waste in their vehicle and many do not have access to vehicles. Agreed not satisfactory and would like at least one collection to clear waste already in bins.
Ward Cllr Collins advised new footpath officer Zaria Bettles is in post and reports into Emma Kines, Principal Highways Officer. Currently discussing Chaul End Road footpath with definitive maps officer to realign.
Will check if Chaul End white lining is on schedule and if not, will propose it is added.

CBC will adopt Mallard Crescent in Caddington Woods All other areas are private roads. There will be an interim road safety audit examination before being adopted. Ringways Jacobs and Traffic Management officers met on 27th September 2017 and produced a safety report. Cllr Collins will investigate proposals made from this.

Cllr Bean disappointed CBC aren’t meeting with Heathfield Friends to discuss reopening until later this month.
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER

CBC officers propose to draw up a legal agreement to examine possibility of parish council gaining permission to install glazing. The costs of the agreement will be approximately £400 in legal costs invoiced to the parish council, and will be on the basis that all responsibility for ongoing upkeep and maintenance of the glazing will be covered by the parish council.
Other general maintenance and repairs to the roof and gutters etc. do not require permission from CBC Highways as responsibility of the parish council as owners of the shelter. Ward Cllr Collins will query on behalf of the parish council if additional legal costs are necessary and if an agreement can be made without incurring any costs. Also examine with Highways if feasible to install just window frames without any glazing, in order to make shelter look more finished. 

CBC have replaced street lights with new aluminium posts. These new posts cannot support the weight of the newly purchased hanging baskets. Propose these are repositioned under the window frames at the shelter to also make it look more aesthetically pleasing and attractive.
8. CHAUL END ROAD IMPROVEMENTS
Already discussed under Ward Cllr Collins CBC report item 6.
9. DOG BINS
Clerk sent request to CBC Environmental Services department to install additional dog bins, especially at entrance and exits to Sports and Social club grounds. CBC advised emptying of additional dog bins is main problem rather than installation. Request exact locations where to install that can be easily accessed by crew to empty and also not near residential properties that could raise complaints.
10. VILLAGE GREEN TREES
Cllr Russell has mett with Scout Group and agreed planting locations for donated Rowan and ornamental Cherry tree.

Parish Council annually purchase a cut Christmas tree for installation and decoration on the village green, cost approx. £520 + VAT. Also purchase a cut Christmas tree as a gift to Caddington Woods, approx. £200 + VAT. Majestic Trees can supply a rooted Nordmann Fir 4.5 to 5m height for £1085 + VAT. Delivery and planting, including full warranty, will be an additional £668.37 + VAT, therefore total cost £1753.37 + VAT.
It was AGREED to order a 4.5-5m height Nordmann Fir from Majestic Trees at a total cost of £1753.37 + VAT. Continue to purchase and supply a cut Christmas tree for Caddington Woods from Village Garden Services approx. £200 + VAT.
Clerk advised CBC have granted permission to the Parish Council to carry out tree works as recommended by RGS arboriculture report. Clerk will now obtain quotes for tree works.
11. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
It was AGREED to arrange light switch on event to coincide again with Chequers Christmas market on 27th November. Cllr Fitzsimmons to discuss with pub if they wish to apply for a licence to extend onto village green near their premises. Cllr Russell will contact Keech to assist with organising and also fair to provide some small rides. Resident also requested Santa for children.
Clerk to contact Electrafit to check existing lights and provide quote to install lighting on tree nearer to Chequers.
12. VILLAGE SIGN LIGHT
Brick plinth to be built later this month. Cllr Tomlin and group organising sign have agreed 2 small LED floodlights designs for the sign. Electrafit can supply and connect lights and photocell for £196 + VAT

It was AGREED to accept quote from Electrafit to supply and install lights and invoice the parish council. Group plan to install and unveil the village sign on St George’s Day 2022.

13. REMEMBRANCE DAY
Resident Mike Morland no longer able to organise Remembrance Day event. Parish Council wish to formally thank Mike for all his previous efforts in organising the event.
It was AGREED Cllr M Russell will continue to lay wreath on behalf of parish council and the parish council will fund these. No Councillor volunteered to assist with organisation of event. Clerk to contact Rev’d Rob O’Neill to advise Church required to arrange an organizer to replace Mike.
Resident who kindly donated Remembrance Day bench will arrange installation in October next to village sign plinth.
14. OSTSTEINBEK
Clerk to send an invitation however unlikely to arrange a visit due to Covid and travel restrictions. 
15. FAIR

Fair recently on village green. Councillors commented how clean the green was left and with no damage. Cllr Russell given £300 cash payment for visit. Clerk to check with internal auditor best way to pay in as now only online banking and no cash transactions. Future fair visits agreed on basis of £300 payment by online banking only and no cash payments.
16. ALLOTMENTS
Leisure Gardens Management Committee are organising an allotment clearance day on Saturday 2nd October, weather permitting. Request parish council to permit and pay for a skip, approx. cost £200 - £300. 
It was AGREED to grant permission to allow committee to place a skip at the allotments but parish council will not fund skip hire as green waste should be compostable or burned and any other additional waste would have been brought onto site by allotment tenants and therefore should be removed by them also.
17. 2020/21 ANNUAL RETURN COMPLETED CERTIFICATE FROM MAZARS EXTERNAL AUDITORS

The completed 2020/21 Annual Return and certificate from Mazars External Auditors was approved and accepted. There were no issues identified and no significant matters arising from the audit. The External Auditor Report, Certificate and Notice of conclusion of audit and Statement of accounts have been published on the notice board and website and is available to the public.

18. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Temporary Road Closure Edgecote Close 15th to 17th November – 13/9 fwd email to Cllrs

CBC Garden Waste collections suspended due to HGV driver shortage – 13/9 fwd email Cllrs
PCC's Annual Parish Council Conference Invitation 05/10/2021 – 13/9 link and details fwd to Cllrs


19. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/09/2021
	SO
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£4,093.11

	01/09/2021
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/09/2021
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/09/2021
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £        2.36 

	01/09/2021
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/09/2021
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/09/2021
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      59.23 

	13/09/2021
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expense reimbursements & allowances  
	 £      26.00 

	13/09/2021
	Transfer
	Mazars LLP
	External audit accounts 2020.21
	 £     480.00 

	13/09/2021
	Transfer
	Wicksteed Leisure
	Park equipment and parts
	 £     625.93 

	13/09/2021
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Supply 2 bin liners for village green bins
	 £     124.80 

	13/09/2021
	Transfer
	Earth Anchors
	Green bin liners x 3
	 £     209.94 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £  5,190.60 


20. PLANNING 

CB/21/03836/FULL 123 Dunstable Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AN

Erect a UPVC conservatory to rear

No objection

CB/21/03732/FULL  116 Mancroft Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EN

Extensions to front and rear dormers with changes to window arrangements.

No objection

CB/21/03682/FULL Christmas Cottage, Pipers Lane, Aley Green, Luton, LU1 4DS

Demolition of existing outbuildings and the erection of one new bungalow

No objection

CB/21/03584/FULL  73 Five Oaks, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JD

Part two storey, part single storey rear extension, rear dormer and associated internal alterations

No objection

 
CB/21/03227/FULL 12 Edgecote Close, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HG

Single storey rear extension and front porch under the existing canopy.

No objection


CB/21/04000/FULL 13 Hawthorn Crescent, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EQ

Construction of single detached bungalow, garage and ancillary access road and landscaping

STRONGLY OBJECT. Caddington parish council planning committee have always had a policy of challenging rear garden developments. In this case we feel that it is overdevelopment and its location on the plot is very close to the boundary of properties in Crosslands. By way of its size and where it is situated on the plot, in our opinion, it would cause an issue with the bordering neighbours of Crosslands of a visual issue, a noise nuisance and pollution from vehicle fumes which they don’t have now. 

Where in the past back garden developments have been granted permission and developments in the same crescent of removing bungalows and replacing with other dwellings have also been granted, but now our neighbourhood plan and local plan are now in force and do not cover this form of back garden development. So with these two documents there is a good case for refusal. In 2010 the government at the time made it clear that they were no longer in favour of this form of development and said that it was down to local authorities to look at every application on its merits, so as the representatives of the residents of Caddington we feel that it should be refused. Environmentally the proposal is filling in another green space in Caddington, the lungs of our village. By allowing every green space big enough for a dwelling to be developed we are slowly urbanising the footprint of the village. In this proposal established trees and hedgerows are being removed. These are established and remove CO2 from the atmosphere. Yes, there is proposed landscaping and by the time it gets established the CO2 level in Caddington will have risen. What is the carbon footprint of the new development, does it meet new climate change standards? We feel the new access road is inadequate for at least four vehicles. This will not only inconvenience the new occupants but also existing occupants because new occupants of proposed bungalow, if they cannot get in and out then they will park on the road. As the exit from the properties is on a narrow road and a sharp bend, negotiating this area can be difficult now without the additional traffic. Please also note that the access driveway has already been laid!
Public participation

Resident disappointed that no action has yet been taken by CBC footpaths officers on Folly Lane footpath.
Wooden bus shelter and BT phone box both need cleaning. Clerk to request Parish Warden to action.

Resident feels brick shelter requires glazing to provide proper shelter from elements. Bus timetables need updating in noticeboards. Clerk & Cllr Tomlin will action.
Meeting Closed at 9:09pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 11/10/2021

